
Chapter 4 

ORGANIZATION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS 
BASED ON PRIMARY HEALTH CARE 

The countries in the Region have made steady progress in the 
establishment, organization, management and operation of 
comprehensive health systems based on primary health care. 
Their commitment to primary health care and HFA/2000 and beyond 
was reiterated during the Regional Conference on Health 
Development held in New Delhi in March 1989. This conference 
was of historical importance because it was the first major 
opportunity to chart the course of health development afresh, 
at the mid-point between Alma Ata (1978) and the year 2000. 
Accordingly, the Regional Conference reviewed the action items 
under HFA strategies and made projections in the framework of 
the global meeting held at Riga, USSR, in March 1988, which was 
convened to review the progress and problems experienced in 
pursuing the goal of ~~A/2000. Of special importance was the 
recognition that Member States were taking action in resetting 
their targets and policies. It was also recognized that new 
ways of understanding and formulating the problems which so far 
resisted solutions, new methods for analyzing them, and new 
approaches to solve them were needed. Considerable emphasis has 
been laid by the Conference on intensifying social and 
political action in the future, developing and mobilizing 
leadership for health for all, ensuring development and 
rational use of science and appropriate technology, and 
strengthening district health systems and intersectoral action 
for health. The recommendations arising out of the discussions 
at the Conference were distributed to the countries for early 



follow up action. Following this a national consultation on 
health development is planned in Sri Lanka in August 1989. 

Strengthening the Ministries of Health and Expanding 
the Coverage of Health Infrastructure 

An appropriate organization, with an effective management 
process for implementation of a comprehensive health system 
based on the PHC approach, is recognized by all the countries 
of the Region as an important tool for health development. The 
countries are being supported in improving the existing health 
infrastructure and in expanding coverage through an epidemio- 
logical approach aimed at reaching the underserved and 
unreached populations. 

Weak managerial procedures and processes and systems are 
important underlying causes for incomplete health care dellvery 
in most countries. Another important deficiency is the lack of 
basic training addressing local needs. A steady progress has 
been made through the development of necessary health manpower, 
including the WHO fellowships programme, in the preparation of 
middle-level managers who are key persons in the managerial 
process for national health development. 

Appropriate models have already been introduced in various 
countries, such as the Mongar project in Bhutan, Huvsgul aimak 
in Mongolia, and posyandu in Indonesia. Technical support has 
been extended to the countries both for replicating these 
successful experiences to other parts of the country, and for 
documenting such experiences so that lessons can be drawn by 
other countries facing similar situations. In general, health 
coverage has gradually improved, as reflected in the examples 
in the following paragraphs. 

In Bangladesh, the coverage, using the PHC approach, of the 
population from the upazila down to the villages, has gone up 
from 30% in 1985 to 55% in 1988. Each upazila has its own 
upazila health complex (UHC) which is the first administrative 
and referral level. So far 2 500 family welfare centres have 
been constructed and are functioning at the headquarters of the 
unions, of which there are 4 500 in the country. 

In Bhutan, 65% of the population are now covered by primary 
health care. h e  present number of 69 basic health units are 
expected to increase, as planned, since the restrictions on 
construction have been removed. 



The first of the four planned meetings to assess achievements 
in extending the coverage through the development of PHC system 
in India was held in Patna in May 1989 for the eastern zone. It 
was noted that progress was satisfactory in the states of the 
eastern zone and most of the targets would be achieved by March 
1990. 

In Indonesia, the number of eosyandus (integrated family health 
posts) has increased from approximately 170 000 in 1987 to - 
200 000 in 1988. The Family Welfare Movement (PKK), established 
in 67 000 villages, has given a thrust to this expansion. 
However, this sharp increase gave rise to some problems, in 
that adequate supervision by existing health centre staff was 
not possible due to lack of adequate transport. These integrated 
family health posts are, in principle, technically supported 
and supervised by 5 453 health centres and approximately 18 000 
subcentres. 

Based on the National Meeting on Health Development to achieve 
HFAI2000 held in Burma in March 1989, it has been decided that 
the target of expansion of health services for the rural 
population should be revised from the existing one rural health 
centre (RHC) per 10 000 population to one RHC for 15 000 
population. The quality of basic health services personnel and 
staff procedures is proposed to be improved through training, 
supervision, logistic and equipment support. Presently, the 
coverage of PHC services is through RHCs with one RHC serving 
30 villages. 

There has been an expansion and strengthening of the delivery 
of PHC in the remote districts of Nepal. Maternal and child 
health services have been integrated into PHC, and there has 
been an increase in the participation of women and improvement 
in the hospital referral system. 

The emphasis in Mongolia, with high PHC coverage, is now on 
tertiary care and provision of equipment to several big 
hospitals constructed earlier. 

In the expansion of the health infrastructure, particular 
attention has been paid to the development of human resources. 
Technical support has been provided for the training of 
different categories of health personnel and the orientation of 
health personnel in the PHC approach. This has resulted in the 
training of large numbers of health workers in all countries, 
with the exception of Maldives where a shortage of adequate 
numbers of competent health workers continues. WHO, with support 
from other agencies, has continued to support many training 



programmes for traditional birth attendants, and other basic 
health workers to enhance their knowledge, attitudes and 
practices. 

Strengthening of the District Health System 

As part of the process for intensifying health development in 
compact geographical areas, such as districts, commendable 
efforts have been made by countries, with technical support 
from WHO, in the development of an operational framework 
suiting their prevailing social needs and economic conditions. 

Based on the experience in the development of district health 
systems and the recommendation of the Regional Committee for 
South-East Asia on intensification of primary health care to be 
implemented in these manageable geographical units, the UNDP- 
funded project on "Intensification of Action Programme for 
Primary Health Care" was launched in January 1987 in 21 
districts in the Region. Guidelines for conducting baseline 
surveys have been prepared and such surveys have been completed 
in Bangladesh, Bhutan, DPRK, Indonesia, India, Mongolia, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand. National workshops were held to develop 
workplans in Bangladesh, Bhutan, Indonesia, India, Mongolia, 
Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. A regional integrated training 
module has been prepared and field-tested in Nepal in which 
selected national project managers took part. District level 
workshops for finalization of plans of action were held in 
Bangladesh, India, Mongolia and Thailand. Training workshops 
for health managers were held in Bangladesh, Bhutan, Indonesia, 
Mongolia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 

Activities for the development of district health systems are 
being coordinated between national ministries, institutes of 
health, the national primary health care programmes, nongovern- 
mental organizations and district health authorities. Training 
courses incorporating the four critical areas of primary health 
care, namely EPI, CDD, ARI and essential drugs and vaccines, 
have been developed and used at the district level to strengthen 
the skills of paramedical and other field workers. Courses in 
drug management and fellowships have been provided for training 
in epidemiological surveillance, drug analysis and diagnostic 
techniques. To overcome the existing bottlenecks which impede 
the delivery of health services, assistance has been provided 
in the form of equipment and supplies. A system of decentralized 
management responsibilities is to be developed and district 
level health managers and planners will be trained in super- 
visory, management and planning skills. 



Intersectoral Action for Health 

Intersectoral collaboration is one of the key factors 
underlying the improvement of health status. WHO has continued 
to facilitate the dialogue between the health and the other 
relevant sectors by supporting and strengthening mechanisms for 
intersectoral coordination for health development. 

Intersectoral coordination for health development has been 
initiated in Nepal under the leadership of the National 
Planning Commission through the Basic Minimum NeedslHealth-For- 
All Steering Committee. Recently, however, two more committees 
have been established, viz., a policy-making body consisting of 
representatives of the health ministry and other sectors, which 
meets once in six months, and an implementation body consisting 
of approximately 30 managers of WHO projects who meet once 
every three months. One of the important aims is to decrease 
the infant mortality rate through organized sectoral efforts. 
Intersectoral coordination meetings were held in Burma, Nepal, 
Indonesia, Bangladesh, and Thailand preparatory to the Regional 
Conference on Health Development in March 1989. 

While the above activities are aimed at promoting health 
through better cooperation and coordination between sectoral 
programmes, especially at the grassroots, another set of 
activities aimed at monitoring the mix of interventions that 
contribute to improving the health status and thus leading to 
different policy options at various stages of development have 
been supported. Similarly, WHO is trying to mitigate the 
negative impact of development programmes by documenting the 
adverse consequences on health status. In this context, SEARO, 
jointly with WHO Headquarters, is supporting a number of 
activities in Bangladesh, Sri Lanka and Indonesia. In addition, 
it is financing a publication on the subject. In Sri Lanka, a 
team from the Marga Institute conducted a survey in August 
1988, in the Gampaha District in order to formulate a 
local-level intersectoral programme where the type of package 
required within the context of PHC will be developed for 
implementation in the second phase of the programme. The 
programme on intersectoral action in Bangladesh has made 
progress despite the difficult situation resulting from floods. 
A national core group was formed and a survey on basic needs 
implementation through intersectoral support was designed. Like 
most other countries in the Region, Indonesia has varying 
health scenarios with some provinces having achieved very good 
results, judging from survival indicators, such as infant 
mortality rate, life expectancy and literacy rates, while 
others have not fared so well. With the renewed emphasis on 



intersectoral collaboration and on improving the quality of 
life, it has become important to find out why and how the 
health status and quality of life improve and under what 
conditions, and what other specific indicators are more useful 
and needed for assessing the quality of life. WHO is providing 
support to Indonesia in the analysis of these factors. 

Community Participation 

Concepts on community participation have been gradually deve- 
loped and implemented. One of the important aspects of community 
participation has been to foster self-reliance in communities in 
their health care needs through supporting their own community 
or village health workers. The training of village health com- 
municators and village health volunteers, particularly women, 
the introduction of village health financing systems and the 
strengthening of village organizations in planning and solving 
their priority problems have been the key approaches leading to 
the establishment of mechanisms for effective involvement of 
people in taking care of their own health. 

In Burma, the emphasis is on the participation of mass organi- 
zations and the entire working people under the leadership and 
supervision of the authorities concerned at all levels. By the 
beginning of 1988, 36 000 community health workers and about 
11 000 AMh's in 314 townships had been trained and equipped. WHO 
also assisted in the training of trainers for ten household 
health workers (THHWs) which was carried out in six townships 
for five days. 

WHO is collaborating with the Government of India in developing 
health services organizations for primary health care at home 
and the community, and in strengthening the village health 
guide programme through the establishment of village health 
committees. WHO has been assisting in the development of health 
education materials for the use of community leaders, village 
health guides and multipurpose workers, as also in the 
development and printing of self-learning materials. Support 
has also been given for printing bulletins and books, such as 
Primary Health Care in India, Better Health for Mothers and 
Children, etc. Technical assistance was given for revising and 
finalizing the Manual for Male Health Workers and in organizing 
a workshop for pretesting the revised manual. WHO also assisted 
in the strengthening of the performance of community health 
volunteers for PHC in the Mewana District of Uttar Pradesh and 
West Garo Hills of Meghalaya. 



In Indonesia, community participation is best illustrated by 
the active role of women in women's organizations primarily and 
in the Family Welfare Movement (PKK) on health development. The 
PKK was awarded the Sasakawa prize in 1988 for its leadership 
role in advancing intersectoral approach in development through 
volunteer efforts, with particular reference to organizing and 
promoting the posyandu. 

WHO supported Nepal in the development of community health - 
leaders (CHL) and seminars of pradhan panchas and health and 
population committees. The earlier community health volunteers 
(CHVs) programme has been revised to reorient it with the new 
policy of using females as CHVs. WHO supported a regional 
workshop on female CHVs in the Mid-Westem Region, inservice 
training at Pathalaya and the expansion of the Revolving 
Community Drug Cooperative Scheme. 

WHO assigned consultants to Maldives for the preparation of 
training modules for teachers and trainers for community and 
PHC workers and in assisting in the field training of community 
and family health workers. 

Urban Primary Health Care 

In spite of the fact that about 80% of the population in the 
Region is still living in rural areas where agriculture is the 
principal means of income, urbanization is developing at a fast 
pace with almost all the major cities in the Region growing 
alarmingly. Some of the most densely populated cities of the 
world are in the South-East Asia Region. The concomitant 
problems of unplanned growth, viz., squatter areas, shanty 
towns, rising crime, increased pollution, are visible in 
Calcutta, Bombay, Jakarta, New Delhi, Bangkok and Dhaka. 

The problem of providing appropriate health care to the dis- 
advantaged segments of the urban population is a challenge to 
be met by the countries concerned. Modest beginnings were made 
in 1982, when WHO alerted the countries to the need to plan for 
urban primary health care to avoid the problems of the future. 
WHO Headquarters and the Regional Office had launched in 1985 
urban primary health care projects in Bombay and Jakarta, and 
these terminated in 1987. O n  the completion of the project in 
Jakarta, an assessment was carried out by the Research Center of 
Atma Jaya University, and, as a follow up, a workshop was con- 
ducted in July 1988 by the Provincial Health Office in Jakarta 
to formulate a model for urban primary health care based on com- 
munity participation to be replicated in other areas in Jakarta. 



The Primary Health Care Project for Bangkok which was first 
introduced during the period of the Second Health Development 
Plan (1982-86) was further expanded. The specific objectives of 
the project focus on raising the health status of low-income 
communities through public support and active participation of 
the communities. Three categories of disadvantaged communities 
with different characteristics were identified. WHO assisted in 

, the training of urban community groups and local health 
trainers in the application of the PHC concept. 

While these are a few positive steps, efforts for providing 
primary health care to urban populations, using NGOs and working 
with municipal authorities, need to be greatly intensified using 
an integrated and intersectoral approach. 


